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(WRITERS NOTE: THE FOLLOWING TAKES PLACE ON DAY 607 OF THE 
HEPHAESTUS MISSION)

START EPISODE 17

BEGIN RECORDING: 

INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - COMMS ROOM - 1732 HOURS

We hear the CHIME of the P.A. System: 

HERA
Attention crew of the U.S.S. 
Hephaestus. The maintenance 
department would like to thank you 
for your patience as we normalize 
the various system anomalies that 
developed during our absence. 
Please watch your step as you move 
throughout the station, as we are 
still likely to experience bouts of 
turbulence, hot water shortages, or 
localized explosions for the next 
few days. If you find that your 
immediate surroundings experience a 
sudden drop in temperature, 
pressure, or oxygen, please scream 
for your life at your nearest 
convenience and we'll do everything 
we can to address your concern 
within the next business day.

The PA CHIMES again. 

There's a pause. Then another CHIME. 

EIFFEL
(over PA system)

Unless, of course, you are 
currently confined to the 
observation deck. In that case, 
please address any and all 
complaints by putting them in 
writing, going to a corner, and 
having a good long think about all 
the awful things you've done. Thank 
you! 

And one final CHIME as the PA channel closes. We begin to 
hear the sound of TYPING. 



EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Not that I didn't enjoy that, Hera, 
but we're not actually in danger of 
losing our air supply anytime soon, 
right? 

HERA
Probably not. The life support 
system was among the least affected 
by the last few weeks, so you 
shouldn't have problems with that.

(beat)
Although I still haven't found 
where I left the airlock override 
code, so I guess there's a chance 
of an accidental air vent. 

EIFFEL
How big of a chance? 

HERA
Mmm, barring a major technical 
failure, I'd place the probability 
of that in the twelfth percentile.

EIFFEL
Let's try that one more time: What 
are the odds of that happening, 
specifically in terms that I can 
understand?

HERA
Well, based on the available data, 
I'd say the most viable answer 
is... Zibbeldy-Dibbeldy. 

EIFFEL
Okay. Good chat.  

(back to his controls)
Let's try Channel 145, okay? 

HERA
Ready when you are. 

He punches in a command, and we hear a BURST OF STATIC over 
the speakers. He FLIPS a SWITCH and kills it. 

EIFFEL
Channel 145, no contact. Let's try 
146? 

Some TYPING, followed by ANOTHER BURST OF STATIC. SWITCH. 
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EIFFEL (CONT’D)
146, no contact. 

HERA
What a shocking twist. 

EIFFEL
Yeah, I know. I'm starting to feel 
like - 

He catches himself halfway into the next word. 

HERA
What was that? 

EIFFEL
Nothing. 

HERA
Who are you feeling like? 

EIFFEL
No one. 

The door into the Comms Room OPENS, and in comes Minkowski. 

MINKOWSKI 
Eiffel - whoa, it's really hot in 
in this room. 

EIFFEL
Oh, you noticed? Can't get anything 
past you.  

MINKOWSKI
Right... Anything to report? 

EIFFEL
Umm... Space is black? Stars are 
big? I hate my job? 

MINKOWSKI
Ho-ho-ho. Seriously, anything going 
on? 

EIFFEL
Oh, not really. Everything's pretty 
nominal up here. 

MINKOWSKI
Oh. 

BEAT. 
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MINKOWSKI (CONT’D)
Any problems? Things going horribly 
wrong? Either of you? 

EIFFEL
Umm... No, not really. Nothing I 
can think of. Yeah, no. 

HERA
Uhh... Not at the moment, 
Commander. Everything's within 
acceptable parameters. 

MINKOWSKI (CONT’D)
Oh. 

LOOONG. BEAT. 

MINKOWSKI (CONT’D)
But is there anything that isn't an 
emergency yet, but is on the way 
towards- 

EIFFEL
Commander, this is just a crazy 
stab in the dark, but... Are you 
really bored back there?

Minkowski SIGHS. 

MINKOWSKI
Well... Yes. I mean, don't get me 
wrong, Hera, I'm thrilled that 
you're back, but now that I don't 
have to be babysitting the 
station's processor every half hour 
and Hilbert's not running 
experiments, there's not an awful 
lot to administrate.

EIFFEL
Well, now you know how - 

He stops short again. 

HERA
Yes? 

EIFFEL
Nothing. 

MINKOWSKI
You all right? 

EIFFEL
Fine. 
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MINKOWSKI
Okay... Anyway, you must be up to 
something in between the bouts of 
complaining. Anything going on with 
our radio? 

EIFFEL
Ehh, I'm just running a routine 
maintenance check on the receiver. 

MINKOWSKI
Eiffel, call me a paranoid old 
harpy - 

(Eiffel draws breath)
Don't even dream about it - but the 
last time you did a routine 
maintenance check was... Well, 
recorded history doesn't stretch 
that far back. What are you two 
really up to? 

EIFFEL
Mmm, you know me too well. We're 
trying to see if we can learn a bit 
more about our mysterious space 
transmissions. 

As he speaks he tinkers with his equipment, and we hear the 
familiar RADIO TUNING NOISES of his array. Amidst the tuning 
we catch a few notes of PIANO. 

EIFFEL (CONT'D)
We've had a weak signal bouncing 
around our dish for the past four 
hours. If we could get a lock on 
it, we might be able to get a more 
precise origin point for these 
broadcasts. 

HERA
But we keep losing the transmission 
after a few seconds. 

EIFFEL
There's the rub. It's just like - 
like looking for a... transmission 
in... deep space. 

MINKOWSKI
Okay, what is wrong with you?

EIFFEL
(gritted teeth)

I'm fine. 
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HERA
Officer Eiffel and I have a little 
bet going. 

MINKOWSKI
Oh? 

EIFFEL
(don't tell her)

Hera... 

HERA
I've bet him that he can't go a 
full hour without making pop 
culture references. 

MINKOWSKI
What? Hera, you're going to give 
him an aneurysm.

EIFFEL
Hey. 

MINKOWSKI
Seriously - if this breaks him you 
have to buy me a new Communications 
Officer. 

EIFFEL
Hey! 

MINKOWSKI
How much time is left?

HERA
Twenty-three minutes. Time's up at 
1800 hours by the central 
processor's reckoning. 

MINKOWSKI
And what happens when he loses? 

EIFFEL
HEY! 

HERA
He has to completely abide by 
military protocol for 24 hours.  

MINKOWSKI
I see. 
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EIFFEL
Aren't you gonna ask what happens 
if I win? 

BEAT. 

MINKOWSKI
I can't really think of any 
scenario in which that would be 
relevant... 

EIFFEL
Oh fine. Yuck it up... 

MINKOWSKI
I'm sorry, Eiffel but...this isn't 
completely unlike shooting fish in 
a barrel. Is that why you've turned 
the Comms Room into a sauna? Are 
you trying to sweat out the 
gibberish?

EIFFEL
Actually, that wasn't me. 

HERA
I was, uhh, trying to fix an 
electrical surge in the aft deck 
system and I... May have 
accidentally overclocked the 
heating system for the Comms Room. 

EIFFEL
And...? 

HERA
And... I may or may not be... 100% 
sure of where in my control matrix 
the climate control settings are. 

EIFFEL
So on top of the usually elevated 
levels of fun that are associated 
with scanning outer space for 
traces of alien life, I get to do 
it while luxuriating in this - this 
really hot room. 

MINKOWSKI
Ah-ha. Well, as scintillating as it 
would be to watch you squirm with 
elementary grade English, I've just 
had an idea. I'll be right back. 
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EIFFEL
Hey, wait - 645.  

MINKOWSKI
Mmm? Oh! "Avoid lockouts. Keep at 
least one member of your crew 
inside your craft at all times." 

EIFFEL
Dammit. 

HERA
What was that? 

MINKOWSKI
Eiffel's been spot-testing me, 
Hera. He doesn't believe that I've 
memorized all of the survival tips 
in Pryce and Carter. 

EIFFEL
It's not that I don't believe it, 
I'm just disgusted by it. I keep 
hoping to discover it's not true. 

MINKOWSKI
Well, believe as little as you 
want, doesn't change the fact that 
I do know them. 

(as she goes)
And so should you!

We hear the door to the Comms Room OPEN and CLOSE. 

EIFFEL
Completely insane... All right, 
where were we? 

HERA
147. 

EIFFEL
(tinkering with controls)

Right. Channel 147... 

CONTROLS. STATIC. SWITCH. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
No contact. 

(types)
Channel 148... 

HERA
Do you want a drumroll? 
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EIFFEL
Ha-ha. Channel 148... 

CONTROLS. STATIC. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
No cont- 

And suddenly from the static emerges a clear MELODY. Bach.

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Uh, strike my last, yes contact. 
Hera, begin back trace calculations 
before we - 

And away it goes. The channel collapses back into static. 
Eiffel GROANS in frustration. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Never mind. I assume that wasn't 
enough to get a trajectory lock? 

HERA
Nope. Not even close. 

EIFFEL
Ugh, fine. Give me a second, let me 
see if I can get it back. 

We hear him playing with the equipment, and the radio signal 
fluctuates wildly. After a few seconds - 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
So... How are you doing? 

HERA
What do you mean?

EIFFEL
Nothing, just... Asking how you're 
doing.

HERA
I'm fine. Why wouldn't I be?

EIFFEL
Well, you were kind of... Shut down 
for a while there. And Hilbert said 
he had to reconstruct a lot of your 
motherboard when he was repairing 
your personality core. Is the new 
brain working out okay? 
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HERA
Oh, Officer Eiffel, I can always 
depend on you to find the mot juste 
for even the most sensitive and 
delicate of topics. 

(beat)
It's weird. Everything's here... 
more or less. But it's... shifted 
around. Like someone went to your 
house and moved everything just a 
tiny bit. So little that you don't 
even notice anything's off until 
you try to find something. And then 
you can't find anything. 

(beat)
I'll be fine. I'm getting the hang 
of it again. I'll... I just need a 
while. 

EIFFEL
Well, if there's one thing we've 
got it's a nice, long while. 

HERA
What about you? Commander Minkowski 
filled me in on everything that 
happened with Hilbert. 

EIFFEL
Oh so you heard about my demotion 
from "Communications Officer" to 
"Experimental Meatbag"? It's doing 
wonders for my C.V. 

HERA
It sounds like a lot happened while 
I was gone. 

EIFFEL
You have no idea. 

At that moment, the DOOR OPENS. 

MINKOWSKI
All right, crew - 

EIFFEL
946. 

MINKOWSKI
"In a tight spot, remember: 
statistically most things afraid of 
the dark." 
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EIFFEL
You're making that up. 

MINKOWSKI
Hera? 

HERA
It... Matches the edition of Pryce 
and Carter that I have in my 
databanks. Word for word... 

EIFFEL
You're insane. 

MINKOWSKI
I'm disciplined. Although I will 
admit they do get more... esoteric 
as you go higher up the list. In 
any case, if we're trying to 
unravel the mysteries of the 
universe, I thought we might do a 
bit of outsourcing. 

EIFFEL
What? To whom? 

BUZZER. 

EIFFEL (CONT'D)
Oh no.... 

MINKOWSKI
Good evening, Doctor. 

HILBERT
(through intercom)

Nighttime is arbitrary in space. 

MINKOWSKI
At the moment, so is your laundry. 
If you want to ever experience 
anything approximating personal 
hygiene again, you're going to earn 
your keep. 

HILBERT
Indeed? May I ask how? 

MINKOWSKI
You're going to help us make sense 
of these transmissions from the 
Dorado system. 

11.

(MORE)



I'm going to give you an obnoxious 
number of waveform readouts, and 
you're going to decipher as much of 
them as you can. 

HILBERT
Why the sudden interest in radio 
astrology, Commander? Expecting 
company? 

MINKOWSKI
Have I mentioned the limited time 
aspect of this offer? 

HILBERT
Oh, fine. It will be more engaging 
than staring out this window. I'm 
going to need a console with access 
to all of the station's sensory 
equipment. 

MINKOWSKI
Okay. 

HILBERT
And something with the processing 
powers to calculate stellar 
dimensions. One of the CX-20's from 
the bridge will do nicely.

MINKOWSKI
Okay. 

HILBERT
And the means to realize a full 
spectral analysis of the 
transmission's radiological 
emissions. Access to one of my 
laboratory's workstations will be 
optimal. Agreed? 

MINKOWSKI
Oh, I'm terribly sorry, those were 
"I hear you" okays, not, "I have 
lost all my senses and am about to 
commit a fatal error" okays. I 
wouldn't give you an Etch-A-Sketch, 
Hilbert. You get print-outs of 
Eiffel's radio logs, one notepad, 
and a number 2 pencil. If you want 
to do calculations, Hera can pump 
them through the station's central 
processor. 
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BEAT. 

HILBERT
If I'm going to get anywhere, I 
will at least need the star charts 
for this system and for the Dorado 
Constellation. 

Minkowski glances at Eiffel: okay? 

EIFFEL
(slowly shrugging)

I suppose that sounds pretty 
harmless... 

MINKOWSKI
I'll be by in a moment with all the 
readouts, Doctor. 

BUZZER. 

MINKOWSKI (CONT’D)
Eiffel? 

EIFFEL
(typing)

All ready on it. 

We hear the PRINTER come to life and begins CHURNING OUT 
PAGES. 

EIFFEL (CONT'D)
You know, Commander, there's gotta 
be better ways to curb your boredom 
than riling up some Hilbert 
intrigue. 

MINKOWSKI
What would you suggest?

EIFFEL
Oh, I don't know. You must have 
some hobbies other than making 
trains run on time. Something to do 
with friends? Boyfriends?

MINKOWSKI
Of course I do, but, well, there 
aren't really a lot of 
opportunities for rock climbing or 
trail hiking in the immediate 
vicinity. And - not that it's any 
of your business - I don't have a 
boyfriend. 
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EIFFEL
Yeah, no, that was more of a - 

MINKOWSKI
I have a husband.  

That's followed by a STARTLED SILENCE. 

EIFFEL
You have a... What? 

MINKOWSKI
A husband. 

BEAT. 

HERA
I'm sorry - one more time?

MINKOWSKI
Hera, you've read my personnel 
file! You know I'm married. 

HERA
... I thought that was a really 
weird typo. 

MINKOWSKI
Oh for- Never mind. Forget I said 
anything. 

EIFFEL
You're married? 

MINKOWSKI
Yes, Eiffel. Five years next July.  

HERA
What's he like then? Mr. Minkowski? 

MINKOWSKI
Mr. Koudelka, as a matter of fact. 
And - again, not any of your 
business - he is a wonderful man.

HERA
What does he do? 

MINKOWSKI
He's a foreign correspondent for 
the Globe. We met during a furlough 
I had in Paris. 
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EIFFEL
Well my stars! Isn't that nice! 
You'll always have P- 

HERA
Ahem? What will they always have? 

EIFFEL
... Particularly fond memories of 
each other. 

HERA
Oh? Because it sounded like you 
were going to say - 

EIFFEL
(gritted teeth)

But I didn't, so shut up! How do 
you people live like this?!

HERA
How did your husband take the news 
that you would be going on this 
mission? He was fine with it? 

Minkowski hesitates for a moment. 

MINKOWSKI
Fine... May be a strong word. He 
always knew that I was interested 
in space flight, it wasn't a 
complete surprise. I was applying 
to the NASA programs when we first 
met, but then I kept getting 
rejected every year and... When 
Goddard Futuristics offered me this 
job, well, it was a longer rotation 
than anything we'd discussed but... 
It was what I wanted to do. 

(beat)
And he knew it. 

(clears her throat)
Anyways, I should get these 
readouts to Doctor Hilbert. 

She heads for the exit. OPENS the door. Stops. 

MINKOWSKI (CONT’D)
I'm serious, you two. Look at me 
and hear my serious voice: My 
personal life is none of your 
business. The broom closet is still 
vacant, so don't let me catch you 
two sniggering about it.
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HERA
No sir. 

EIFFEL
Perish the thought. 

MINKOWSKI
Good. 

The DOOR SLAMS. Eiffel lets out an APPRECIATIVE WHISTLE. 

HERA
In other news, I think that I've 
finally figured out how to get the 
climate controls going again.

EIFFEL
All right, let's give it a shot. 

At once all of the lights in the Comms Room go out. 

EIFFEL (CONT'D)
Well... That certainly was a shot. 

HERA
That... That might have actually 
been the interior lighting system. 

EIFFEL 
Might it really? 

HERA
Let me see if I can fix that. 

EIFFEL
Oh, take your time. There's not 
really anything too pressing for me 
to take care of - 

BZZT, a sudden burst of STATIC from the loudspeakers, 
followed by the Bach composition. 

EIFFEL (CONT'D)
... Unless that were to happen. 
Tell me you can get a lock on this 
without needing me to do anything 
with the controls. 

HERA
Uhhh... I think so. Beginning back 
trace program now. 

EIFFEL
That would be lovely. 
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There's a SILENT beat between them as Hera begins the 
calculations. The Bach music plays on. Finally - 

HERA
You're not, you know.

EIFFEL
Not what?

HERA
I don't think you're just an 
experimental meatbag. For what it's 
worth. 

EIFFEL
Well, thank you for the vote of non-
meatbaginess. That's one, at least.  

HERA
You're actually very good at your 
job. It takes a lot of work to get 
anywhere with these instruments. 
You just... sometimes, Officer 
Eiffel, you ought to take yourself 
as seriously as you're taking our 
bet. I mean, look at what you're 
doing! You might be on the verge of 
something historic.

EIFFEL
Thanks, Hera, but that and a dime.

(beat)
Nobody sent me up here to make 
history. Nobody back at Canaveral 
thought I'd ever get anywhere with 
this stuff, they just needed 
something to keep me occupied. This 
thing I do - this really 
complicated, really technical, 
really difficult thing that I do - 
it's just here to keep me from 
getting bored. It's a hobby they 
thought I'd like. My job is... 
Well, I guess my job is dying. 
Dying in a particularly 
interesting, observable way. And 
the only thing that even qualifies 
me for that is having a pulse. 

Rant over. He EXHALES. 
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HERA
What does it matter what they 
think? They're not you. You can be 
more.  

EIFFEL
What do you know about it? It's not 
exactly the same when you're an all-
powerful, basically omniscient 
super intelligence. 

BEAT. 

HERA
Not all super intelligences are 
created equal, you know. Some 
braniac decided it'd be a good idea 
to put an element of randomization 
into our personality cores, 
something to make us all... unique. 
So the first six months of any AI's 
life, all we do is aptitude 
testing, behavioral trials, psych 
evals... You don't like being a 
test subject? You think that's what 
defines you? Well, when those test 
results come back, if they say 
you're friendly and agreeable and 
willing to roll over for every bozo 
in a lab coat, well, then you get a 
shiny gold star and a cushy job 
flying jet liners over the 
Atlantic. But if that's not how 
your numbers come up, if the test 
say you're flighty or mercurial or 
have poor impulse control then get 
ready for a nice, long life 
operating mine shafts, or trash 
compactors, or you can get sold off 
for scrap metal or - or - 

(after a moment:)
Or end up in other places. Doing 
things not because you're good at 
them, but just because of what you 
are. Has it ever occurred to you 
that there might be jobs for which 
the only requirement is having no 
pulse?

That shuts him up. There is a long, silently contrite BEAT. 

EIFFEL
I'm sorry. I... I never realized. 
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BEAT. 

HERA
It's okay. As it turns out I 
actually quite like outer space. 
And you can't say it's not 
interesting. 

(beat)
And I like this music. 

EIFFEL
Uhh... Yeah, this is nice. What is 
this? Beethoven? 

HERA
Bach. Orchestral Suite Number 
Three. In D Major. 

EIFFEL
Mmm, Bach to the Future. 

(shit)
I mean, uh - 

HERA
I missed that. Did you say 
anything? 

EIFFEL
Nothing at all. But yeah, this is 
really nice. Let's just enjoy this 
for a moment. 

And at that moment that Bach COLLAPSES into STATIC. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Well, moment over. Anything you can 
do to get that transmission back, 
Hera? 

HERA
Just a moment, refocusing frequency 
arrays... 

All at once all the LIGHTS in the Comms Room come back on. 

EIFFEL
Hera? 

HERA
... yes, Officer Eiffel? 
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EIFFEL
Did you accidentally reconnect the 
lighting instead of making sure we 
didn't lose the signal? 

HERA
I don't have to answer that. 

The door OPENS. 

MINKOWSKI
All right, Hilbert's drafted up 
some preliminary calculations to - 
everything okay? 

EIFFEL
Tickety-boo, Commander. What's the 
weather report from the Kr- from 
Hilbert? 

MINKOWSKI
Drink it in for yourselves. 

She hits a button on the intercom. BUZZER. 

MINKOWSKI (CONT'D)
Doctor? Tell them. 

HILBERT
I've run the sideral projections 
based on angles of entry and the 
approach vector as correlated by -

MINKOWSKI
The express version. 

HILBERT
Eh, fine. Looking at the star chart 
for the Dorado constellation, 
there's only one star that's within 
the right range of astronomical 
distances: Gliese 163. About 46 
light years away from our current 
position.  

MINKOWSKI
But wait, it gets better.  

HILBERT
Gliese 163 is a red dwarf star. It 
has almost identical spectral 
characteristics to Wolf 359, it's 
the same kind of star that we're 
orbiting around. 
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EIFFEL
Is that more in favor of camp 
aliens or more in favor of camp 
weird-ass natural phenomenon? 

MINKOWSKI
It's camp "This isn't a 
coincidence." Command knew what 
they were doing when they sent us 
up here. 

EIFFEL
Oh.

This hangs in the air for a moment. Then - 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
325?

MINKOWSKI
What? 

EIFFEL
Pryce and Carter 325. Go.

MINKOWSKI
Don't you think that we should - 

EIFFEL
What? Get more afraid? Get more 
paranoid? I'm getting maxed out on 
how worried I can get about this 
crap. So somewhere on their side of 
the galaxy the aliens have their 
own version of the Hephaestus 
spinning around Giraffe 163 or 
whatever they call it. Don't really 
see how that leaves us off any 
better or any worse. So when you 
think up whatever clever thing 
you're going to do to get us out of 
here, I'm with you all that way. 
But until then... 325. 

MINKOWSKI
"An error is not a disaster until 
you repeat it." 

EIFFEL
856? 

MINKOWSKI
"No situation is unsolvable if you 
have enough dynamite." 
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EIFFEL
184? 

MINKOWSKI
"Used in moderation, fear is an 
extremely effective stimulant." 

EIFFEL
Oh come on! 555? 

Minkowski DRAWS BREATH - and STOPS SHORT. 

MINKOWSKI
Uhh... 

EIFFEL
Oh? Hello? 

MINKOWSKI
Hold on a second, I know this. 

(beat)
Dammit. 

EIFFEL
Hey, lookit that! Looks like there 
may be hope for you yet. 

MINKOWSKI
Quiet, Eiffel. Hera, what's 
D.S.S.P.P.M. 555? 

HERA
"Good communication habits are key 
to continued subsistence. Be in 
touch with other crew members about 
shipboard activities. Interfacing 
about possible problems or dangers 
is the best way to anticipate and 
prevent them." 

This hangs in the air for a second. Then - 

EIFFEL
So you forget the one tip in the 
entire manual that's actually 
helpful? 

MINKOWSKI
Shut up. 

HERA
(clears throat)

Umm, speaking of much anticipated 
events - 
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There's a loud DING that rings through the speakers. Eiffel 
breaths the most COLOSSAL SIGH OF RELIEF of his life. 

EIFFEL
Oh thank Sweet Baby Jesus and all 
the other Christmas Critters, I 
thought 1800 hours would never get 
here. Worst sixty minutes ever.

(single breath)
Get ready for the Recap: our Space 
Odyssey's getting Bach to Bach Good 
Mornings, Vietnam from Alien Radio 
Free Europe, and our Nostromo's one 
photon torpedo away from losing its 
deflector shields. Our paranoid 
android's having ED-209 moments, 
G.I. Jane's beginning of a 
beautiful friendship ended in 
marriage to Clark Kent, Darth 
Frankenstein's having a timeout in 
the cooler, what we've got here is 
a failure to communicate, and if 
you think any of that's gonna 
change anytime soon, forget it, 
Jake! IT'S CHINATOWN! 

(pant, pant)
 Oh, that's a relief! 

HERA
Feel better? 

EIFFEL
Loads. 

HERA
Proud of yourself? 

EIFFEL
Oh, you have no idea. I didn't know 
I had that in me. 

HERA
Yes. Well, just one teeny, tiny 
little problem. 

EIFFEL
What's that? 

HERA
This - 

(DING!)
- is the sound of me finally 
figuring out how to turn on the air 
conditioning for the Comms Room. 
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The sound 1800 hours makes - 
(BUZZ!)

- is that one. 

EIFFEL
... Oh. 

HERA
So I'm afraid you only went fifty-
nine minutes and... Twenty-nine 
seconds without making pop culture 
references. 

EIFFEL
... Oh.

MINKOWSKI
Oh, I am so terribly sorry, Eiffel. 
Close - very, very close - but no 
cigar. Definitely no cigar. 

EIFFEL
... Oh. 

MINKOWSKI
Eiffel? You okay?

(snaps her fingers twice)
 Are you in there? 

EIFFEL
... Oh. 

MINKOWSKI
Honestly, Hera, I think you really 
did break him. 

HILBERT
(still through comms)

If I could just interject for a 
moment - ? 

MINKOWSKI
NO. 

HERA
NO. 

And as they hit the BUZZER to cut off the line, we 

FADE OUT. 

STOP RECORDING. 

END OF EPISODE 17. 
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